YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, November 4, 2021
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
Present:  K. Bird, R. Buchanan, D. Cabianca, C. Chapman, J. Choiniere, T. Daly, S. Easton, H. Elsayed, F. Garon, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, J. Hadlaw, A. Harvey, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, E. Hoffman, P. Ingram, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, M. Johnson, L. Johnston, R. Kabir, A. Karbalaei Mahdi, U.T. Khan, J. Kowlessar, G. Lawrence, Y. Lesperance, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Luong, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Chair), A. Marchese, A. Martin, W. Moir, S. Mulvale, Z. Mundy, S. Murchison, D. Murray, J.G. Myers, R. Myers, E. Mykhalovskiy, F. Patterson, K. Petschke, R. Pooni, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), Y. Seissan, J. Stephen, A. Sunthoram, G. Taltekin Guzel, A.M. Tarc, D. Triki, D. Turnbull, A. Valeo, D. Vervaecke, N. Viva Davis Halifax, J. Vorstermans, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guest:  C. Coates

Regrets:  E. Batdorf, M. Becker, N. Couto, L. Keane, H. Macrae, L. Seiler, C. van Daalen-Smith
1.	Welcome and Chair’s Remarks

Chair Anne MacLennan read the Land Acknowledgement for her location: 

“We would like to begin by acknowledging the land on which we gather, and which the Region of Peel operates, is part of the Treaty Lands and Territory of the Mississaugas of the Credit. For thousands of years, Indigenous peoples inhabited and cared for this land, and continue to do so today. In particular we acknowledge the territory of the Anishinabek, Huron-Wendat, Haudenosaunee and Ojibway/Chippewa peoples; the land that is home to the Metis; and most recently, the territory of the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation who are direct descendants of the Mississaugas of the Credit.

“We are grateful to have the opportunity to work on this land, and by doing so, give our respect to its first inhabitants.”

The Chair expressed hope that the transition back to campus was proceeding well.

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, October 7, 2021)
Minutes (.docx)

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

3.	Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.

4. Dean’s Remarks

Dean Tom Loebel discussed York’s membership in the National Center for Faculty Development & Diversity Membership and its mentoring programs.

Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin replied to a question about York University’s vaccine mandate.  Unvaccinated students and those who have not responded in the reporting process may not be enrolled in in-person courses commencing in the Winter term as they are precluded from being present on campus.  Associate Dean Students Martin recommended that some students may wish to undertake an elective leave if courses require campus attendance.  There may also be the opportunity for the Associate Dean or Dean to grant permission to attend remotely.  She provided the examples of students who are “ABD” and not employed as teaching assistants.  Dean Loebel stated that there may be consequences for students who attend campus when not permitted to do so.  He noted that there are very few graduate students in these categories compared to undergraduate students.  Teaching assistants who have not responded in the reporting process or are unvaccinated may be removed from teaching assignments by Associate Deans of anchor Faculties.  

5. Faculty Council Revision
For discussion

Mandate and membership

Initiating the discussion, Dean Tom Loebel shared an update with Council based on prior discussions at Council and at Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Council’s “Structure, Rules and Procedures” should be updated to reflect a new mandate and to conform to Senate regulations.  Councils are bodies of Senate and fall under Senate membership rules which include a maximum student membership percentage.  The Dean also drew attention to the physical limits of the Senate chamber where on-campus meetings have been held.  The Council of the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ membership has grown quickly with the addition of new graduate programs.  The Markham campus is coming on board soon as well, with more graduate programs.

Dean Loebel reviewed the change to Council’s mandate that devolved curriculum approval to anchor Faculties, arising from the Institutional Integrated Resource Plan’s working group’s recommendation.  The Dean also spoke about changes in the administration of teaching evaluations.

The Dean shared an update to Council’s mandate from the “Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council” via Screen Share using Zoom.  He discussed the addition of postdoctoral research and training, and the defining points of the revised mandate.  Council discussed the addition of “disciplinary” in “to support disciplinary and cross-disciplinary initiatives.”  Kym Bird, Director, Graduate Program in Interdisciplinary Studies, stressed the importance of supporting cross-disciplinary initiatives.  Dean Loebel stated that the Student System Renewal Process will be important for interdisciplinary curriculum.  Professor Evan Light asked about the addition of cross-Faculty initiatives, and suggested adding “facilitate” to “support and facilitate” such initiatives.   Council discussed the use of “postdoctoral studies” instead of “postdoctoral elements” in the first bulleted item, as well as the addition of “scholarship” in “to achieve excellence in research, scholarship and teaching…”  It was noted that the language “pure, applied and professional fields” was drawn from the University’s mandate.  Council discussed making the first paragraph much briefer, so the mandate would commence “As the Committee of Senate responsible for graduate studies and postdoctoral research/training, Council will,”  Instead of “These standards are to be supported by the adoption of,” new text was recommended:  “These standards will reflect the option of…”  Dean Loebel clarified that Council will set the standards with the establishment of regulations.  Instead of “adoption of” it was suggested that “adoption and review of” be used.

Dean Loebel reviewed a Council update that would open attendance to all members of the graduate community and make meetings hybrid.  When physical meetings return, remote attendance would continue to be possible.  He also referenced changes to the voting membership of Council.  The Dean asked if any administrators should vote.  Professor Usman Khan, Director, Graduate Program in Civil Engineering, suggested that those who vote at the Senate level might not vote on Faculty Councils.  Councillor Mike Zryd, Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, concurred, stating that many members vote at different approval levels.  Councillor Susan Ingram recommended that anchor Faculty Council graduate committee liaisons, between graduate Councils and this Council, be voting members of this Council.  Dean Loebel asked if Associate Deans Graduate are voting members of other Faculties’ graduate committees.  Professor Aparna Mishra Tarc, Director, Graduate Program in Education, spoke in favour of the autonomy of graduate programs within anchor Faculties.

Dean Loebel spoke about Council constituencies of different sizes such as Faculties and graduate programs nonetheless having the same representation at Faculty Council.  He stated that members from these bodies should be elected rather than appointed.  Director Kym Bird spoke in favour of meetings that include remote access, and spoke in favour of all graduate program directors remaining as voting members.  Dean Loebel noted that allowing all faculty members to be councillors would increase membership by thousands.  Councillor Steacy Easton spoke in favour of graduate students having a voice on Council, to general agreement.  Dean Loebel noted that students would be represented on Council at the maximum percentage allowed by Senate.

Discussion of the mandate and membership of Council is expected to continue.

6. Changes in Faculty Regulations
For approval
Changes to course and grading regulations

Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this item for Council’s consideration.  He stated that grading for graduate students in undergraduate courses and undergraduate students in graduate courses needs to be clarified.  The Grading Scheme Project Steering Committee on evaluation stated that the update was necessary for transparency.

Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin asked about counting undergraduate courses for credit for graduate study.  Faculty regulations and program degree requirements apply.  Course credits cannot be re-used to satisfy degree requirements, i.e., for more than one degree.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the proposed changes to the Faculty’s regulations for courses and grading be APPROVED.”

7. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Evan Light, the Faculty’s representative to Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee, discussed recent budget consultations.  The University’s budget year has been changed to align with the fiscal year.  The budget year will commence in April instead of March as in previous years.  The President has introduced a new University Fund Council and Budget Council.  As well, the Provost has created a working group for inter-Faculty revenue sharing, especially for interdisciplinary studies, chaired by Osgood Hall Law School Dean Mary Condon.  Professor Light spoke about revenue for teaching moving between Faculties.  The Provost’s office has hired an external management consulting firm to guide Glendon College through a strategic revisioning process.  Glendon College has four associated graduate programs, included in this examination.  Dean Tom Loebel asked for more information about the management consulting firm.
Professor Light reminded colleagues that their participation can initiate meaningful udpates.  
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, spoke about the process for the review of proposals for the new Markham campus.
FGS representatives on Senate committees Naomi Couto and Cheryl van Daalen-Smith were unable to attend.
8.	Other Business
There was no other business.

Chair Anne MacLennan wished all a happy Diwali.

9.	Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:03 p.m.





